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FALL 2024 ISSUE OF THE COAL BUCKET
	
	 In this issue we will explore some new things being worked on in the area as well as reporting on events 
held this past summer.

	 First, is an annual Chapter picnic which was held this year at the Horseshoe Curve.  Len Alwine reports 
on this event as well as providing some photos.

	 Second, the construction of a new trail in Bellwood which sort of follows the old Logan Valley Trolley 
line.  The trolley line went down the middle of Main Street but the trail uses a path along the Norfolk Southern 
tracks about 50+ feet away.  It then goes over the N.S. tracks on the foot bridge and then turns left to follow the 
N.S. to Becker Road.  It is being built by Antis Township and they already own some of this ground which made 
it easier to get it built.  John Frederick, who was a spear head for this trail, is the guest columnist for this article.
	 It is followed by a photo essay of the trail by Leonard Alwine.

	 Next, is a report on the Amtran Bus Rodeo held this year in Altoona.  One of the drivers was a former 
member of our chapter.

	 Also, there is an update about the incline at the Horseshoe Curve.

	 Joe Harella continues to keep all informed with the Chapter minutes from this past Summer.

	 A summary of the bus trip to the Potomac Eagle Scenic Railroad is provided by Dick Charlesworth.

	 A Chapter member published a new book on the Logan Valley Union which came out this summer and 
is something any trolley collector should have on his shelf.

	 An interesting mix of items is compiled by Len in the A Look Back column.

	 With sadness, we announce the passing of member Dave Behe in the In Memory section.

	 With that lineup, it is the hope of the Coal Bucket staff that everyone will find something to enjoy read-
ing.

	 Since it is getting colder at night an the leaves are falling (mainly due to lack of  rain) we all realized 
that Fall is now upon us.  Take a little time to go photograph some trains with the fall foliage in the background 
and submit them to the editor to be used in future editions of the Coal Bucket.

	 Enjoy this fall as we all know what is coming soon!!

LATE BREAKING NEWS:  Chapter dues have been raised to $20 due to rising costs and it was decided to 
not have a Christmas dinner this year.

	



ANNUAL CHAPTER PICNIC HELD
by Leonard Alwine

	 On Sunday, August 4th, the Horseshoe Curve Chapter NRHS held their annual picnic.  This summer it was 
held at the Horseshoe Curve pavilion in front of the old entrance of the original steps used to climb up to the top 
of the curve years ago.

	 At about 1:00 p.m., thirty members sat down to a picnic lunch.  Once again this year, Frank Givler, Presi-
dent, was chosen to man the grill cooking hamburgers and hot dogs.  The members also brought covered dishes 
of all the regular picnic sides and desserts.  That was a great meal enjoyed by all attendees.

	 Following the meal, the members watched six trains rounding the curve (3 up, 3 down) and Joe Defran-
cesco then announced that in the incline should be running by the end of August.  (See article about the incline in 
later pages of the Coal Bucket.)

	 Several members came to the picnic in their old historic cars which all enjoyed checking out.  Following 
a time of fellowship, better known as the bull session, the members departed for home about 4:00 p.m.

Frank grilling the burgers and dogs 
for the annual picnic.

(Note the old original step entrance in the 
background, right side.)

Karin Givler setting up the buffet table for 
the picnic.



	 EDITOR’S NOTE:  Frank’s Hot Dog History Lesson

	 Back in 1899, for the Chicago World Fair, a new type of snack previewed called the Hot Dachshund Sau-
sage Dog.  They were called this due to them looking like wiener dogs, a name sometimes referred to the actual 
real dog.

	 When reporting this new food in the newspaper, the writer could not spell Dachshund, so he just reported 
them as Hot Dogs and the name stuck until now.

Members enjoying the food and fellowship 



NEW RAIL TRAILS UNDER CONSTRUCTION
by John Frederick, Guest Columnist





PHOTO ESSAY OF NEW TRAILS
by Leonard Alwine

New bridge being built from Norfolk Southern 
crossover bridge for Logan Valley Trail.  The 
other end is where the trail will turn left and

follow the N.S. tracks to Becker Road.
PHOTO 1 (see map)

The Logan Valley trail on the Bellwood side of 
N.S. tracks where it takes a turn and uses the 

crossover foot bridge to get to the other side of 
the tracks.
PHOTO 2

The trailhead about 1/2 mile from the crossover 
bridge following the Bellwood side of N.S. 

tracks to the crossover bridge.
PHOTO 3



Looking from the parking lot towards E. Main 
Street in Bellwood where the Logan Valley 

tracks actually used the middle of the street for 
the right of way for the trollies, most likely
right under the large cement pillar now used 

for the road.
PHOTO 5

About 1/2 miles from the parking lot on E. Main 
Street there is still a cement bridge built by
Logan Valley now used as private driveway.

PHOTO 6

The parking lot at the trail head in Bellwood 
along Main Street (Note the A-LVERY 

registration plate on editor’s van.)
Altoona & Logan Valley Electric Railway

PHOTO 4



Trail map with photo locations marked



UNDER THE WIRE
AMTRAN HOSTS BUS RODEO

by Leonard Alwine

	 On Sunday, August 4th, Amtran hosted the Pennsylvania Public Transportation Association Rodeo at the 
Logan Valley Mall Parking lot.  This was the third time Amtran hosted the rodeo, the first time was May 1988 and 
again in May 2008, then this year.  Twenty drivers from various state bus authorities competed.

	 The top three state winners are then granted to compete in the American International Transportation As-
sociation International Bus Rodeo the following year.

	 This year, Amtran driver Joe Beach finished third and is now qualified to compete at the international 
event.  This would be his third time at the international event having won the state event in 2022 (First Place) and 
also in 2019 (Third Place).

	 Amtran’s other driver entered this year was Jamie Rickens, who finished seventh in this local state event.
Jamie is a former member of the Horseshoe Curve Chapter NRHS and was sponsored by the chapter to Rail Camp 
in 2001.  Perhaps by finishing seventh he proves that he is good driving both on and off the rails.

	 The Coal Bucket staff congratulates both of these local winners.

A driver maneuvers through the cones at one of 
the obstacles at the rodeo.

A driver backs a bus into a parking space
without hitting any cones.

BUSES IN LABOR DAY PARADE

	 Amtran debuted it’s Logan Valley heritage bus #56 in the 106th Annual Labor Day Parade held in down-
town Altoona on August 31, 2024.

		  The bus is a 2024 Gillig natural gas powered bus which arrived at Amtran in late May with two 
sister buses in regular Amtran colors (see article in the Summer 2024 issue of the Coal Bucket).  The bus was 
driven in the parade by Jamie Rickens who recently took 7th place in the bus rodeo hosted by Amtran on August 
4, 2024.

	 Riding in the doorway of #56 was Joe Harella, a retired Amtran driver, passing out candy to all the kids 
along the parade route.



	 This year Amtran’s presence in the parade was enhanced by CATA bus #208 which traveled from State 
College, PA to be in the parade.

Amtran heritage bus #56 in Logan Valley colors 
on 11th Avenue in Downtown Altoona for the 

Labor Day Parade.

CATA bus #208 traveled from State College, 
PA to be part of the 106th Altoona Labor Day 

Parade.

INCLINE STILL O.O.S.
by Leonard Alwine

	 As of September 15, 2024, the incline at Horseshoe Curve was still out of service.  It was announced at the 
chapter picnic held at the Curve on August 4, 2024 that it was expected to have the incline up and running again 
by the end of August.  But that did not happen.

	 The incline and cars were installed sometime during 1991-1992 when the Horseshoe Curve historical site 
was rebuilt.  The incline and cars were sort of a “one-off” by the manufacturer which is now out of business.  This 
along with misplaced inspection and maintenance records from the beginning has caused a mountain of problems 
for the current landmark leaders.  They are trying against all odds to get it running again.

	 It did actually venture out of its station and ran a little bit in mid July on what was hoped to be it’s final 
inspection run.  More problems just a short number of feet up the hill made more parts needed which had to be 
ordered from overseas.

Photo taken in July on what was hoped to be the 
final inspection trip shows the car stopped about 
30 feet up the slope.  At least it was trying to run 

after about four years stopped.



LOCAL YARD NEWS AND CHAPTER MINUTES
by Joe Harella

	 The big problem with things shut down and not running for four years is a two fold problem.  One, any-
thing not used for a long time will seize up, become stiff and maybe even rust or corrode.  Perhaps that is some of 
the operating problems now.

	 And second, with it being shut down for such a long time, visitors to the park have maybe found other 
places to watch trains.  And tourist bus lines are probably not listing the curve as a stop on their tours as many 
using this service are older and cannot walk the nearly 200 steps to the top.

	 Once reopened, it is going to take a major marketing effort to get the Curve back to it’s original tourist 
attraction status.

	 Let’s hope that it can be done and the Curve will once again be the premiere tourist attraction of the area.  
All rail enthusiasts should do all they can to help the local current historic landmark leaders re-establish the old 
Curve venue.











SATURDAY, OCTOBER 5, 2024
by Dick Charlesworth

	 On Saturday, October 5, 2024, the Horseshoe Curve Chapter ran a bus trip to the Potomac Eagle Scenic 
Railroad with 52 people on board.

	 We left Altoona at 7:00 am to Romney, West Virginia for a 10:00 am departure on a 3 hour train ride along 
the south branch of the Potomac River.

	 On board personnel narrated the history of the valley, along with pointing out the flights of Bald Eagles.  
We also had a choice of meals on board the train:  meatloaf, chicken or lasagna.

	 We arrived back at Romney at 1:00 pm and then proceeded to Cumberland for an ice cream treat at Queen 
City Creamery.  I became aware that the creamery ran out of some flavors due to an unforeseen increase in cus-
tomers.

	 We then departed for Altoona, arriving back around 4:15 pm.  Before everyone headed home, we took a 
group picture.

	 Thank you to everyone for riding with us, a special thank you to Ron Givler for assisting us on the bus and 
to Zach Noonan for taking the group picture.

	 Dick is considering putting together the opportunity for a trip to East Broad Top Railroad in the Summer 
of 2025.  More information at a later date.

Attendees of the 
Potomac Eagle Scenic Railroad trip

Photo credit:  Zach Noonan

Ron Givler directing traffic.
Photo credit:  Cathy Seymore



CHAPTER MEMBER PUBLISHES NEW BOOK
by Leonard Alwine

	 Horseshoe Curve Chapter Member Jeffrey Holland has recently published a new book featuring the Al-
toona & Logan Valley roots and recording up to the present day Amtran.  The book entitled “Amalgamated Transit 
Union Local 801” details the history of public transit in Altoona.

	 Mr. Holland is the son of W. Dale Holland, grandson of Jacob Grant Condron Sr., and nephew of Jacob 
Grant Condron Jr., all whom were members and officers of Local 801 and all long time employees of Logan Val-
ley and Amtran.

	 With this family heritage background, Jeffrey has collected many photos and items from the past about 
the Local 801 and the Women’s Auxiliary Division 801-A.  They are very nicely interspaced into the pages of 
this writing.  He has also researched and includes a page listing all the Presidents of the Local 801 with photos of 
them.

	 The book is a must have for anyone interested in the local transit history of Altoona and it is the first one 
of it’s kind on this subject.

	 The second part of the book, “A Time Line of the Public Transit of Altoona” is a rehash of the City Pas-
senger Railway, Altoona & Logan Valley Electric Railway and bus line and the Amtran buses of today.

	 That history has been documented before by books from Benson Rohrback, David Seidel and Leonard 
Alwine.  But in this new book there are over two dozen never before published photos of trolleys and buses that 
Jeffrey has added to his collection over many years of collecting transit items.  Again, he has included these items 
inside the pages of his book including many old tickets of the Altoona system.

	 He ends this part with eight employee photos, rosters given to employees from Logan Valley in 1915 to 
the time of Amtran’s 60th Anniversary of 2016.

	 Mr. Holland is priviledged to have relatives working at the transit company over the years which allowed 
him to collect many first hand items which he shares in this book.

	 To acquire a copy contact:  Jeffery Holland, 212 Ridge Avenue, Hawley, PA 18238.

	 This book is a must have for the shelves of any Altoona history collection.

Photo of the cover of the new book.



A LOOK BACK
by Leonard Alwine

85 years ago		  The Wizard of Oz opened in movie houses across the USA.  
	 	 	 The flying monkey scene still haunts viewers today.

50 years ago		  Carl Grover, Owner of the Altoona 7Up Bottling Works, was granted a franchise to bottle
			   Dr. Pepper soft drink, based out of Texas, that itself was over 100 years old.

			   The Altoona Mountaineer Band under the direction of Ray Detwiler, marched 36 boys 
	 	 	 playing instruments and 21 girls in color guard, baton and flags for the summer season.

			   The Mown Demolition Co., of Carrolltown that was razing the 70 year old brownstone
			   building of Altoona High School posted notices that pieces of the brownstone could not 
			   be taken as souvenirs and anyone caught would be charged with trespassing.  Not all 
	 	 	 people were arrested and many small stones were “preserved” by Altoona Citizens.

25 years ago		  The Keith Junior High Marching Band took top honors at the Parks Festival in 
			   Richmond, Virginia and the Keith Orchestra received the festival’s Espirit De Corps 
			   Award for excellent ratings.

10 years ago		  The Logan Township United Fire Department, Kittaning Trail Fire Department and 
	 	 	 Newberg Fire Department fought a large brush fire at the Horseshoe Curve near the
			   National Landmark buildings.  It was bad enough that Norfolk Southern had to stop all
			   trains until it was out.
			 
	

REMEMBER WHEN?

	 Altoona had two hospitals and Mercy Hospital was named the Altoona Region Poison Center with Dr. 
Richard Moriaty as the Director.  They issued “Mr. Yuk” stickers for parents to place on household products that 
could harm children.  The stickers were to teach kids to stay away from these bottles or cans as it would hurt them 
if touched or eaten.

	 That was August 29, 1974 - 50 YEARS AGO! 
	 (perhaps N.S. should attach these stickers to tank cars 
	 as a follow up to the derailment in Ohio)

A small piece of the brownstone
“preserved” for many years by the 

Editor in his basement.



IN MEMORY
by Leonard Alwine

	 The Coal Bucket announces that David Behe has passed away (11-3-1936 to 7-23-2024)

	 Dave was a relative through marriage to Dave Seidel and attended meetings with him for many years.  His 
son Christopher was also a chapter member and acted as a chapter webmaster for years.

	 May you rest in peace Dave.


